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RECOGNIZING THE LIFE OF FALL-

EN MISSISSIPPI SOLDIER ARMY 
SPECIALIST (SPC) LARRY 
KENYATTA BROWN 

HON. TRENT KELLY 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. KELLY of Mississippi. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise in memory of Army Specialist 
(SPC) Larry Kenyatta Brown who paid the ulti-
mate sacrifice while defending our nation April 
6, 2006, during Operation Iraqi Freedom III. 
SPC Brown was mortally wounded during a 
combat mission to liberate the Iraqi city of 
Karbala. SPC Brown was assigned to C Com-
pany, 1st Battalion, 414 Infantry Regiment, 
Fort Riley, Kansas. 

SPC Brown, a Jackson native, attended Bai-
ley Magnet High School where he was a track 
and basketball athlete. His high school prin-
cipal, Dorothy Terry, said SPC Brown was a 
serious young man who was kind. Terry said 
SPC Brown also had a great sense of humor. 

During the funeral held at Blacks Chapel 
Baptist Church, Brigadier General Frank 
Helmick described SPC Brown’s devotion to 
our nation. 

‘‘Larry Brown displayed the intensive for-
titude to fight and complete the mission even 
though it meant giving his life for our country.’’ 

Hundreds of people came to the funeral in-
cluding twenty-nine soldiers from Fort Riley. 
Ten soldiers from Fort Polk, Louisiana carried 
Brown’s coffin. 

SPC Brown’s bravery and courage in serv-
ice to our nation will always be remembered. 

f 

MEDICARE DEMONSTRATION OF 
COVERAGE FOR LOW VISION DE-
VICES ACT OF 2017 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, the Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention (CDC) estimates that 80 mil-
lion Americans are at risk of serious vision 
loss—a number expected to increase as the 
baby boomer generation ages. Along with my 
colleague Rep. GUS BILIRAKIS, I am proud to 
reintroduce legislation to support Americans 
with limited or impaired vision. 

For some, reading a book or crossing the 
street is difficult even with glasses or contact 
lenses due to blurriness or distortion. Doctors 
can prescribe magnifiers and other special de-
vices, but their current exclusion from Medi-
care coverage greatly restricts access to these 
devices. While there are a wide variety of op-
tions to help people with low vision, currently, 
there is an exclusion from Medicare coverage 
for devices that include a lens to aid vision or 
provide magnification of images for impaired 
vision. Coverage of these devices will greatly 
enhance the ability of older Americans to age 
independently and enjoy everyday activities. 

To understand the impact of covering these 
devices for America’s seniors, we are reintro-
ducing the Medicare Demonstration of Cov-
erage for Low Vision Devices Act of 2017. 
This legislation would create a five-year na-

tional demonstration project administered by 
the Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices to evaluate the economic impact of allow-
ing reimbursement for certain low vision de-
vices under the Social Security Act. Coverage 
of such devices could help Medicare bene-
ficiaries with low vision lead healthy, safe, and 
independent lives. 

I urge my colleagues to join us by sup-
porting this legislation that will make a signifi-
cant change to improve the quality of life for 
the visually impaired. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE I.C. 
NORCOM BOYS’ BASKETBALL 
TEAM 

HON. ROBERT C. ‘‘BOBBY’’ SCOTT 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. SCOTT of Virginia. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
with great pride to call attention to a group of 
young students who have distinguished them-
selves, their school, their community, and the 
city of Portsmouth, Virginia. The I.C. Norcom 
Greyhounds boys’ basketball team had a re-
markable season and I believe the Grey-
hounds deserve formal recognition for their ac-
complishments. 

On March 10, 2017, the I.C. Norcom Grey-
hounds beat the Northside Vikings of Roa-
noke, Virginia, to win the Group 3A boys’ state 
basketball championship, becoming the first 
basketball team, boys or girls, to win four con-
secutive state championships. The Grey-
hounds completed their 2017 season with an 
impressive 22–8 record. 

I.C. Norcom won the championship in dra-
matic fashion, with a steal in the last six sec-
onds of the game leading to a two point vic-
tory of 67 to Northside’s 65. I.C. Norcom’s 
boys’ basketball team has had a consistent 
run of excellence in recent years, and has be-
come a dominant force in Virginia high school 
sports. 

I.C. Norcom was founded in 1913 as the 
High Street School, the first public high school 
for black students in Portsmouth. It was later 
renamed in honor of its first supervising prin-
cipal, Israel Charles Norcom, a businessman, 
fraternalist, and leader in the Portsmouth com-
munity. Now, more than 100 years after its 
founding and three locations later, I.C. Norcom 
High School is still striving to ensure academic 
excellence for its students. 

In addition to excelling on the basketball 
court, the Greyhounds are also doing great 
things in the classroom. I.C. Norcom has been 
nominated for Steve Harvey’s Neighborhood 
Award and has partnered with community 
businesses to help tutor students. 

I.C. Norcom students have been partici-
pating in the First College program—attending 
Tidewater Community College this semester 
and taking up to 14 college credits before they 
graduate. I.C. Norcom is doing a great job cul-
tivating excellence both on and off the athletic 
field. 

I would like to extend my enthusiastic con-
gratulations to the I.C. Norcom players, their 
families, Principal Dr. Laguna Foster, Coach 
Leon Goolsby and the rest of his coaching 
staff on this most recent State Championship 
and on the team’s continued excellence. On 
behalf of the citizens of the Third Congres-

sional District of Virginia, I commend the team 
for this historic win, this historic run of cham-
pionships, and wish the program years of con-
tinued success. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE 275TH ANNI-
VERSARY OF MORAVIAN COL-
LEGE 

HON. CHARLES W. DENT 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. DENT. Mr. Speaker, I am honored to 
recognize Moravian College on the occasion 
of its 275th Anniversary. 

Located in Bethlehem, Pennsylvania, 
Moravian’s roots go all the way back to May 
1742, when it began as a girls’ school founded 
by Countess Benigna von Zinzendorf, who 
was only 16 years-old at the time. Motivated 
by her religious roots in the Moravian denomi-
nation, Countess Benigna accompanied her 
father, Count Nicholas von Zinzendorf, on a 
visit to the Moravian settlements in the New 
World. The intent was to use education as an 
instrument of salvation for the surrounding 
community of Bethlehem, which was estab-
lished one year prior. 

Zinzendorf’s school became the first girls’ 
boarding school in America. Eventually, it 
would come to be known as the Bethlehem 
Female Seminary, and in 1913, it became the 
Moravian Seminary and College for Women. 
The school developed such a distinguished 
reputation that in its early years, George 
Washington personally petitioned the head-
master for the admission of two of his great- 
nieces while he served his second term as 
President. 

In 1954, the women’s institution joined with 
the men’s institution, Moravian College and 
Theological Seminary, which was comprised 
of boys’ schools from Bethlehem and Naza-
reth, to form the singular Moravian College. 
Moravian Theological Seminary maintained a 
close, but distinct identity as a graduate 
school of theology. The merger made Mora-
vian College the first coeducational institution 
of higher learning in the Lehigh Valley region 
of Pennsylvania. 

Today, Moravian College remains com-
mitted to its mission of preparing individuals 
for a ‘‘reflective life, fulfilling careers, and 
transforming leadership in a world of change.’’ 
The school offers more than 50 programs of 
study, and over 2,000 students make up its 
undergraduate and graduate student popu-
lation. 

It is my pleasure to congratulate the stu-
dents, alumni, faculty, and staff of Moravian 
College as they celebrate this very special 
275th Anniversary. May they enjoy continued 
success in edifying and serving the Lehigh 
Valley and all those who look to carry on its 
proud tradition. 

f 

RECOGNIZING NATIONAL BEER 
DAY 

HON. DAVE BRAT 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. BRAT. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to pay 
tribute to National Beer Day. On April 7, 1933, 
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the Cullen-Harrison Act, named after the legis-
lation’s sponsors, went into effect and for the 
first time since 1920 the purchase, sale, and 
consumption of beer and wine with an alcohol 
content of 3.2 percent, was legal. 

Fast forward 76 years to 2009 when one of 
my constituents, Justin Smith, sparked the 
idea of celebrating National Beer Day on April 
7th. In March of this year, Justin’s efforts 
eventually lead to our Governor Terry 
McAuliffe recognizing National Beer Day in 
Virginia. National Beer Day has grown to such 
prominence that it was recently featured as a 
clue on Jeopardy. 

The impact that craft brewers have on the 
Virginia economy is substantial. According to 
the Virginia Craft Brewers Guild, the Common-
wealth of Virginia had 142 breweries and 
nearly $1 billion in economic impact in 2016. 
The craft brewing industry is growing rapidly in 
Virginia and given current trends, will continue 
to do so. In 2016, Virginia craft brewers took 
home 13 medals from the Great American 
Beer Festival proving that Virginia’s craft brew-
ers are plenty in number, but also in quality. 

Craft breweries such as 1781 Brewing Co, 
Battlefield Brewing Co., Beer Hound Brewery, 
Extra Billy’s Smokehouse and Brewery, Far 
Gohn Brewing Co., Final Gravity Brewing Co, 
Kindred Spirit Brewing, Lickinghole Creek 
Craft Brewery, Midnight Brewery LLC, Rock 
Bottom Restaurant & Brewery, Steam Bell 
Beer Works, Strangeways Brewing, The An-
swer Brewpub Co., and Willow Spring Brewery 
are located in my district. 

I’m delighted to have so many craft brewers 
supporting the local economy, providing jobs, 
and promoting the safe consumption of beer in 
my district. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE LIFE OF FALL-
EN SOLDIER ARMY CORPORAL 
(CPL) TYLER JOE DICKENS 

HON. TRENT KELLY 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. KELLY of Mississippi. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise in memory of fallen soldier Army 
Corporal (CPL) Tyler Joe Dickens who paid 
the ultimate sacrifice while defending our na-
tion on April 12, 2005, during Operation Iraqi 
Freedom III. CPL Dickens died from injuries 
he sustained when a rocket-propelled grenade 
struck his guard tower in Al Mahmudiyah, Iraq. 
CPL Dickens was assigned to the 2nd Squad-
ron, 11th Armored Cavalry Regiment, Fort 
Irwin, California. 

CPL Dickens entered active service in June 
2002. He followed in the footsteps of his fa-
ther, Joseph Dickens, who also served in the 
Army. CPL Dickens served as a sniper team 
leader at the time of his death. 

During CPL Dickens’s memorial service, a 
letter from a superior, Captain Gary Mills, was 
read aloud. Mills described how proud Dickens 
was of his family and that he enjoyed sharing 
stories with his unit and pictures of his wife, 
Elisha, and newborn son, Austin. 

‘‘The platoon was proud when [his] son was 
born,’’ Mills wrote. ‘‘We would like to thank his 
entire family. None of us will ever forget Tyler 
J. Dickens.’’ 

CPL Dickens was awarded the Bronze Star 
Medal, Army Commendation Medal, National 

Defense Service Medal, Global War on Ter-
rorism Expeditionary Medal, Expert Infantry-
man Badge, and the Combat Infantryman 
Badge. 

CPL Dickens’s sacrifice for the freedoms we 
all enjoy will not be forgotten. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF A PRIVATE 
BILL FOR THE RELIEF OF 
DANIELA VARGAS 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, today, I am introducing a bill to provide re-
lief to Ms. Daniela Vargas, a young woman 
from my Congressional district in Mississippi. 

Ms. Vargas was brought to the United 
States by her parents as a seven-year-old 
child from Argentina in 2001. Like the esti-
mated 750,000 other young people in the 
same situation, she became a Deferred Action 
for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) recipient and 
has a pending DACA renewal application. By 
all accounts, Ms. Vargas is a hard worker 
who, up until March, was living the American 
Dream. Having graduated from high school 
with honors in 2013, Ms. Vargas was pursuing 
her college degree in hopes of becoming a 
math teacher. On March 1, 2017, this valuable 
member of our community who respects our 
laws, pays her taxes, and has no criminal 
record found herself the innocent victim of the 
cruelties of our current immigration system. 

On that day, Ms. Vargas participated in a 
press event at City Hall in Jackson, Mis-
sissippi organized by local church leaders and 
immigration advocates to raise awareness 
about the negative impacts that politically-mo-
tivated immigration enforcement actions di-
rected by the Trump Administration are having 
on communities across the country and those 
young people with DACA status who have 
come to be known as ‘‘Dreamers’’. Exercising 
her First Amendment Rights, Ms. Vargas 
shared her family’s story and courageously 
spoke out on behalf of those who, like her, live 
with the fear that on any given day they will 
be deported in furtherance of the President’s 
misguided and cruel immigration agenda. 
When Ms. Vargas and a friend left the DACA 
event at City Hall, they were trailed by ICE 
Agents. After pulling the car over on the side 
of the road, the ICE Agents, who should have 
been aware that Ms. Vargas had a pending 
DACA renewal application, took her into cus-
tody and transferred her to a detention facility 
in Jena, Louisiana—160 miles from her home. 
When Ms. Vargas’ case was brought to my at-
tention, I, along with a diverse network of civil 
and immigration rights groups, mobilized on 
her behalf. Thankfully, on March 10th, a U.S. 
District Court granted the petition submitted on 
her behalf and she was released from deten-
tion, but an order for her removal remains ac-
tive. 

Enforcement of our country’s immigration 
laws must hold steadfast to our cherished 
American values. Our nation needs law-abid-
ing DACA recipients, like Ms. Vargas, to be 
free from the threat of deportation so that they 
can contribute to our communities. These 
Dreamers took a leap of faith during the 
Obama Administration and came out of the 

shadows in the hopes that our immigration 
laws would be reformed to give them the se-
curity they need to build a better future for 
themselves and their families. Members of the 
Jackson community support Ms. Vargas 
wholeheartedly, and I am proud to offer my 
support as well. While this may be a private 
bill for one individual, I strongly believe we 
must do better by the thousands of other 
young people like Ms. Vargas who now live in 
fear of being uprooted from the communities 
that they call home. We urgently need to offer 
them a secure path forward, not one that 
pushes them back into the shadows or threat-
ens to send them away from the country that 
is their home. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF NATIONAL 
VOLUNTEER WEEK 

HON. SANFORD D. BISHOP, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 6, 2017 

Mr. BISHOP of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize today to recognize National 
Volunteer Week, which will take place the 
week of April 23–29, 2017. During National 
Volunteer Week, organizations across the 
country celebrate the efforts of volunteers who 
share their time and talents with those in 
need—the homeless, the hungry, the elderly, 
the at-risk youth, and other marginalized popu-
lations. 

National Volunteer Week was established in 
1974 by President Richard Nixon. Every U.S. 
president since then has issued a proclama-
tion during National Volunteer Week, encour-
aging Americans to volunteer in their commu-
nities. This week serves to remind us all that 
we are a nation of people that thrives on serv-
ing others. The volunteering of time and re-
sources has been an instrumental part of the 
essence and tradition of our country and re-
mains essential to its spirit and vitality. 

I especially would like to recognize the great 
work of the Tri-Community Directors of Volun-
teer Services (Tri-DVS), which has been pro-
viding support to professionals working in the 
volunteer services field in Columbus and Fort 
Benning, Georgia and Phenix City, Alabama 
since 1985. In addition to promoting vol-
unteerism, Tri-DVS provides support, training, 
networking opportunities, and professional 
skills accreditation to its members. 

Each year, Tri-DVS holds a luncheon during 
National Volunteer Week to recognize and 
thank the volunteers in the tri-city area. In 
September, the group sponsors a seminar, In-
vesting in Volunteerism, to help organizations 
integrate volunteer services into their oper-
ations. 

Tri-DVS is a leader in the movement to im-
prove communities through volunteerism and I 
applaud their resounding efforts to encourage 
and expand volunteer services for individuals 
and organizations throughout the tri-city area. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues in the 
U.S. House of Representatives to join me in 
recognizing National Volunteer Week by ac-
knowledging the positive impact volunteerism 
has on communities throughout the country. In 
addition, I ask that my colleagues join me in 
honoring the Tri-Community Directors of Vol-
unteer Services for their efforts to provide sup-
port for the volunteers who tirelessly share 
their time and talents with those in need. 
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